GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE PSYCHIATRIC CENTER
Springer Building, Classroom 1 & 2
April 19, 2012
Members Present:  Jack Akester, Anthony Brazen, Robert Coupe, Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, Barbara Hansen, Carol Harman, Matthew Heckles, Wesley Jones, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Susan Phillips, 
Members Excused:  
Members Absent:  Andrea Guest, Steven Hagen, Dennis Rozumalski
Associate Members Present:  Lynn Fahey, Sarah Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, Bruce Lorenz, 
Associate Members Excused:  Cheryl Biddle
Associate Members Absent:  Florence Alberque, Chris DiSanto, Connie Hughes, James Larks, Edie McCole, Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, Steven Dettwyler, Jennifer Ferguson, Joseph Hughes,Patricia Maichle, William Mason, John McKenna, Marc Richman, Dara Schumaier, Melissa Smith, Greg Valentine, Sgt. Matt Taylor, Bryce Hewlett, Jill Fredel, Rita Landgraf

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order /Introductions
Review and Approval of Minutes 


	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order.  Chairman Lafferty asked that each one introduce themselves and state where they were from.  Chairman Lafferty introduced Bryce Hewlett as the new Executive Director of the Delaware Consumer Recovery Coalition.
Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the minutes be accepted as written with necessary corrections.  Motion was made and seconded.  
	Introductions were done.

March minutes were approved.

	Chairman’s Report
Presentations

Prescription Drug Diversion


Sgt. Matt Taylor, DSP 


Lynn Fahey


& Bruce Lorenz 

Presentations Con’t


Dr. Anthony Brazen &


Cindy Denemark, 
Wellness Center Update

Wesley Jones
Susan Phillips
Director’s Report


Dep. Dir. Melissa Smith


Secretary Rita Landgraf


	Chairman Lafferty stated that Barbara Peterson who worked for BayHealth in Milford and part of the GAC has passed away.  She passed away in March.  
Chairman Lafferty stated that had Bruce Lorenz had suggested a presentation on Drug Diversion.  Col. Coupe was contacted to request a police presentation on the Drug Diversion Unit by State Police Sgt. Taylor; Bruce Lorenz and Lynn Fahey were asked to talk on their prospective and what they see as providers of service and, on Chairman Lafferty’s invitation, Dr. Anthony Brazen (Med. Dir. Medicaid)and Cindy Denemark, (Pharmacy Administrator) were invited to provide a Medicaid perspective.  
Sgt. Matt Taylor introduced himself and gave a little history.  He has been with the Drug Diversion Unit since November 2010.  He wanted to explain the confusion between the Drug Diversion Unit and the Drug Investigation Unit.  The Drug Diversion Unit does not have undercover office and does not investigate sales, just drug diversion—the act of diverting drug inventory for personal use or any use other than intended.  The unit is supervised by civilian staff (no state trooper in the Unit); unit has civilian agents, some of whom are retired police investigators.  Previously called ONDD (Office of Narcotics and Dangerous Drugs) under Public Health, the entity did more regulatory pharmacy oversight.  In 2006 the unit was transferred to State Police.  In July 2011 the name was changed to Drug Diversion Unit.  The Unit is a statewide unit based out of Troop 2.  The unit has seven agents and one investigator. Sgt. Taylor went on to give more in-depth synopsis of what Drug Diversion is doing.  
Discussion followed.  
Chairman Lafferty introduced Lynn Fahey and Bruce Lorenz to talk about what they see as treatment service providers.  Chairman Lafferty stated that these people who are coming in for services are no longer getting the drugs that were originally prescribed to them so they are having to buy them on the street or seek treatment.

Mr. Lorenz stated that there are mixed feeling in the public regarding prescribing and not prescribing pain management drugs.  Timely appointments have become a real problem.  Therefore some patients are getting refills without being seen on a regular basis.

Ms. Fahey stated that the underlying concept of a “war on drugs” that does not work for street drugs works no better for prescription drugs.  For people with opioid prescription drug addictions, the relatively high cost of buying these on the street at $30 per pill eventually causes them to seek heroin as a much cheaper substitute, albeit much more dangerous because of the lack of quality control/uncertainty about the purity/strength of product.
The solution is going to have to address multiple issues in order to get it under control.  Patients are asking each other which doctors to go to so they can get Medicaid to pay for medications that they can then sell half to get their rent paid.
Mr. Lorenz recommends that we have a committee.  Sit down and have a group of people have conversation from all those points of view and have an understanding of what they think would be needed to solve the problem.  Monitoring prescription meds would be a good way and good medical prescribing practices, as well as social services supports.

A discussion followed.  

Chairman Lafferty introduced Dr. Anthony Brazen who is part of the Governor’s Advisory Committee as well as the Medical Director for Medicaid. Also Cindy Denemark, who is the Pharmacy Director for Medicaid.  

Dr. Brazen stated that he agreed with Mr. Lorenz.  That there are problems in this State and some involve the doctors.  There are some bad doctors.  Pharmacies are involved and then you have the clients.  Some people truly have chronic pain issues requiring medication and then some get the meds use some and sell the other half because of economic needs, and there is the group for whom drug diversion is strictly a business deal.  How to address the diversion issue is very complicated.   

Ms. Denemark stated that this is a continuum; this is not an immediate problem that happened overnight.  Two things that have helped it develop:  the pharmaceutical manufacturer produced a lot of pain killers inexpensively that then became more expensive.  The prescribing was modified after it became clear that diversion was a problem.  High-dose quantity medication may not be effective in reducing the pain.  What is good pain management?  Is it the short acting or the long acting?  Ms. Denemark explained how and what the client needed to do to get the higher dose medication for pain management.  Delaware Medicaid now has a prescription monitoring program.   A pharmacy monitoring program needs to be developed.

Dr. Brazen reviewed the history of Patient Narcotic usages and prior authorizations comparing the short acting narcotics and long acting narcotics.
A lengthy discussion followed.

Chairman Lafferty asked Mr. Wesley Jones to give an update on the Wellness Centers.  Mr. Jones stated that the transition was going well.  $600,000 was removed from the state budget.  They are only able to bill Medicaid.  If SB 135 passes, it will allow the billing of private providers.  There was a discussion regarding consent forms.
Deacon Susan Phillips spoke passionately regarding the new providers and changes that were taking place.  However, an organization that provided services for 200 people in Sussex County has lost their contract.  They have been in place for 20 years.  Deacon Phillips’ son has been a PSI client for 20 years and they have also lost their contract.  Deacon Phillips believes that this will be putting people back into the hospital.  Rev. Phillips is here to speak of for 400 people who are going to be in turmoil and another 200 that will be in the same situation.  She stated that what they had in Sussex County is gone and stated she talked with all of powers that be; she is simply asking that Kent and Sussex be kept in the loop.  
Chairman Lafferty introduced Secretary Rita Landgraf, who is the Secretary of the Department of Health and Social Services. 

Ms. Smith thanked Deacon Phillips for her comments because it will help the Division to channel the communication better as we move forward.  We are moving rapidly.  Since the settlement agreement the CCCP model is being replaced. In an effort to meet our USDOJ settlement requirement for 8 ACT teams we put out a request for proposal for ACT and ICM (intensive case management) .The result of the procurement process resulted in replacing 4 CCCPs with 15 ACT and/or ICM teams.    We wanted to offer choice to everyone in the State.  There were more choices in New Castle than in Kent and Sussex.  They will be 4 providers in New Castle County serving 800 individuals.. Sussex will serve 200+ and Kent will serve 200+ clients.  We understand that there is not going to be a way for us not to cause disruption.   We are holding the current providers to continuing to provide services through their contract period which ends June 30.  We realize we may not be done with client transitions by then and may have to extend some contracts so that previous providers continue to be available for warm handoffs.  The in-house 4 CCCPS meetings with new providers along with transitioning providers will be taking place.  Client transitions will be phased in so that there is ample opportunity to discuss issues and work through the transfer of treatment plans for each client.  
Mr. Steven Dettwyler stated that this will be the most difficult part.  We tried to minimize the impact, but that was not possible in Kent and Sussex, because there was only one provider in each of those counties and now there will be two (both new).  In New Castle County we are able to minimize a little better because they already had 2 providers who will continue to provide services along with new providers coming in.  

Mr. Dettwyler stated that we are requiring that an enormous amount of information be shared, that the old and new meet jointly.  As an Advocate it would be helpful to plan to be involved in all the meetings.  Insist that the doctors talk to each other.
Ms. Smith stated that the new providers have been encouraged to interview the current staff for hiring. If new providers hire existing familiar staff, it will help make the transition smoother for the clients.

Our hopes are that the old providers are encouraging their current staff to interview with new providers.  Staff will not necessarily leave the state because the provider company withdraws from this market.
A discussion followed.

The floor was handed over to Secretary Landgraf.  Secretary Landgraf thanked everyone for their participation in the GAC.  The Secretary stated that Delaware has been under a Settlement Agreement with the Department of Justice since July 2011.  The settlement agreement is posted on the DHSS website.  It does not go into detail, only states what was negotiated between the State with the USDOJ.  It has been up to us to develop our community care system to support people being able to receive care in their communities and to not be hospitalized when they no longer require that level of care.  The Markell Administration is committed to integrating people with disabilities including people with serious persistent mental illness into their communities.  There is no promise that there won’t be missteps.  When you work in system transformation and in system reform when working with individuals there are always missteps.  The Department is committed to learning from that process.  That is why communication is important.  That is why it is important to hear from the ground and understand what is happening on the ground.  We all need to be very committed.  This is what the population deserves and asks for.  Regardless if they have serious persistent mental illness, or intellectual disabilities, aging population and our people with physical disabilities.  We are committed to transformation of the system that can address individuals remaining in their communities with the appropriate treatment, the appropriate support systems that they are entitled to according to the ADA, the integration mandate that law established in 1990 and further reaffirmed by the Olmstead ruling of 1998.  Now the Department is bringing the practice to the ground.  It’s transformative but is very fluid.  Many feel the timelines established by the USDOJ is very aggressive, but we are committed to meeting those timelines.  
The Department is extremely blessed that our Court Monitor is Bob Bernstein.  He is working collaboratively with the Courts, the DOJ and the State entities.  The Department may have to redefine some things in the timeline because we do not want to put people in harm’s way.  The Department has critical numbers we have to meet by July 15, 2012.  We will continue huddle as a state entity to talk about how best to bring that communication out from a proactive perspective rather than the reactive prospective.  I will work with my team closer on how we effectively communicate what we are doing maybe even communicate prior to actually doing it.  We are challenged with that because we have a timeline that the USDOJ has set into place and that expectation.  If we don’t meet the deadlines, we may be exposed to some type of sanction.  I have the responsibility as the Cabinet Secretary to do that.  I have benefited tremendously from meeting with Bob Bernstein whenever he is in the State.  He provides me his insights and his updates on where we are in meeting the settlement agreement requirements.  Periodically, I will try to circulate within the community and get feedback from this Advisory Council so that I know what’s coming from the ground.
Question:  What is your expectation of the GAC?  Secretary Landgraf stated that she expects from the GAC, as well as all of the Governor’s Advisory Councils throughout the Department to provide feedback as the constituency. That this is the venue where we present from that communication prospective what is happening relative to substance abuse and mental health.

By statute the Governor’s Advisory Councils intent across State government to advise those Divisions that they support as an Advisory Council, to provide that level of feedback that many times then gets incorporated into State regulations, it may get incorporated in some form of legislation.  

Chairman Lafferty stated that the Council will make every effort to solicit input as we go down the road. 

The GAC needs the information in order to come back and provide the input. Secretary Landgraf stated it works as a two way street.  We as a government body may not understand what the impact is on the ground.   If you are experiencing some form of impact, bring that forth to the Advisory Council. The level of feedback has to go both ways.  The system works best with the stakeholder involvement, not just the State as a dictator, but getting the involvement from all stakeholders both public and private makes for the best actual policy and delivery.
Chairman Lafferty suggested we meet with parents/caregivers in Kent and Sussex to understand more of their concerns and provide them with more information that might help provide sufficient detail to lessen their concerns.    
A discussion followed.

Request was to have a family member ambassador from each county to weigh in on what is happening.
Suggestion for statement of concern regarding the suicides in the State.

	

	Meeting Adjourned


	
	Meeting was Adjourned at 11:00 a.m.


Respectfully Submitted, Pamela Kennedy
*Governor’s Advisory Council meets every third Thursday of the month unless otherwise noted.

** Please note that the next meeting of the Governor’s Advisory Council will be on Thursday, May 31, 2012 at 9 a.m.
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